

Journal of Food Law & Policy

Volume 14 Number 2

Article 1

2018

A Meticulous Food Safety Plan Today Avoids Handcuffs Tomorrow

Kim Bousquet University of Arkansas, Fayetteville

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uark.edu/jflp

Part of the Business Law, Public Responsibility, and Ethics Commons, Food and Drug Law Commons, Management Information Systems Commons, Operations and Supply Chain Management Commons, Strategic Management Policy Commons, and the Training and **Development Commons**

Recommended Citation

Bousquet, Kim (2018) "A Meticulous Food Safety Plan Today Avoids Handcuffs Tomorrow," Journal of Food Law & Policy: Vol. 14: No. 2, Article 1.

Available at: https://scholarworks.uark.edu/jflp/vol14/iss2/1

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks@UARK. It has been accepted for inclusion in Journal of Food Law & Policy by an authorized editor of ScholarWorks@UARK. For more information, please contact ccmiddle@uark.edu.



Volume Fourteen

Number Two

Fall 2018

A Meticulous Food Safety Plan Today Avoids Handcuffs Tomorrow

Kim Bousquet

A Meticulous Food Safety Plan Today Avoids Handcuffs Tomorrow

Kim Bousquet*

I. Introduction

In August 2010, thousands of people across the United States were poisoned by eating eggs unknowingly tainted with *Salmonella enteritidis* bacteria. Following a lengthy investigation, the owners of the facility where the outbreak began were sentenced to three months in prison. This is not a one-off case; poor food safety practices are responsible for several outbreaks and often end in incarceration. Filthy hen houses, diseased fruit storage, and negligent food processing may be the last thing we want to imagine, but these practices have much to teach today's food producers.

This article first examines how poor food production practices can lead to an environment ripe for spread of disease and an unacceptable level of contamination. Then, it explores what companies can do to prevent such unacceptable conditions, decrease the likelihood and severity of an outbreak and, of course, avoid incarceration.

^{*} Kim Bousquet, JD, MS, is a partner in the St. Louis, Missouri, law firm Thompson Coburn LLP. Kim received her JD from the University of Oregon School of Law and her Masters of Science in Environmental Studies also from the University of Oregon. Kim is currently a candidate in the Food and Agricultural Law LL.M. program at the University of Arkansas. Kim's LL.M. work focuses on food safety and food labeling laws.

¹ Multistate Outbreak of Human Salmonella Enteritidis Infections Associated with Shell Eggs (Final Update), CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (Dec. 2, 2010), https://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/2010/shell-eggs-12-2-10.html.

² Press Release, Dep't of Justice, Quality Egg, Company Owner and Top Executive Sentenced in Connection with Distribution of Adulterated Eggs (Apr. 13, 2015), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/quality-egg-company-owner-and-top-executive-sen tenced-connection-distribution-adulterated.

³ See List of Selected Outbreak Investigations Linked to Food, by Year, CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/outbreaks.ht ml (last visited Oct. 1, 2018); see also Kathy Hardee, Criminal Prosecutions in the Food Industry: Adulteration and Prison Time, FOODSAFETY MAGAZINE (June 18, 2015), https://www.foodsafetymagazine.com/enewsletter/criminal-prosecutions-in-the-food-industry-adulteration-and-prison-time/.

II. The salmonella that sickened America

A *Salmonella* infection, or salmonellosis, is a dangerous and potentially fatal disease. ⁴ Most people with salmonellosis experience diarrhea, stomach cramps, and fever for several days. ⁵ The diarrhea can be so severe that some people need to be hospitalized. ⁶ If the infection spreads to the bloodstream — which is more common in people with compromised immune systems — the victim may succumb to the illness and die. ⁷ According to some reports, as many as 56,000 Americans were sickened during the 2010 tainted egg outbreak. ⁸

The Salmonella outbreak was traced back to eggs produced by a single company based in Iowa, notorious for its scoff-law tactics: Quality Eggs, LLC. Faced with information tracing the contamination back to its facilities — courtesy of sleuthing regulators — Quality Egg recalled over 500 million eggs, one of the largest egg recalls in U.S. history. Quality Egg pled guilty to: (1) felony bribing of a USDA inspector; (2) felony introduction of misbranded eggs into interstate commerce with intent to defraud and mislead, and (3) misdemeanor introduction of adulterated eggs into interstate commerce. 12

III. The crimes that spread the Salmonella

The Quality Egg outbreak story is truly sensational for a number of reasons, but especially for the company's blatant disregard for cleanliness and the horrid conditions of the egg-laying facilities discovered during the FDA's inspection. However, the case is often only discussed from the perspective of a corporate officer

⁴ What is Salmonella?, CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/general/index.html (last visited Oct 1, 2018).

 ⁵ Id.
6 Id.

^{7 11}

⁸ David Pitt, Egg Executives in 2010 Salmonella Case Must Report to Prison, THE SEATTLE TIMES (June 27, 2017, 10:09 AM), https://www.seattletimes.com/business/egg-executives-in-salmonella-case-must-report-to-prison/.

⁹ United States v. Quality Egg, LLC., 99 F. Supp. 3d 920, 923 (N.D. Iowa 2015), aff'd sub nom. United States v. DeCoster, 828 F.3d 626, 630 (8th Cir. 2016).

¹⁰ Quality Egg, 99 F. Supp 3d at 923 ("After the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) presented epidemiologic information to Quality Egg, the defendants voluntarily recalled millions of dozens of eggs in 2010.").

¹¹Half a Billion Eggs Have Been Recalled, CNN (Aug. 20, 2010 9:59 PM), http://www.cnn.com/2010/HEALTH/,08/20/eggs.recall.salmonella/index.html.

¹² United States v. DeCoster, 828 F.3d 626, 631 (8th Cir. 2016), *cert. denied*, 137 S. Ct. 2160 (2017).

wondering if they are next to face prosecution for a food safety violation. Those concerns are justified. Jack and Peter DeCoster, the father and son duo who owned and managed Quality Egg, were prosecuted under a provision of the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetics Act providing strict liability for introducing adulterated food in interstate commerce. 21 U.S.C. §331(a). Other corporate officers, though not many, have also been prosecuted under this provision as "responsible corporate officers" of food companies. 14

Following a plea deal, the DeCosters paid hefty fines and eventually spent three months in prison.¹⁵ They were shocked by their prison sentences (issued by Mark Bennett, District Judge for the Northern District of Iowa) and appealed to the Eighth Circuit for relief. The Eighth Circuit upheld the prison sentences even though the DeCosters did not have personal knowledge that Quality Egg had shipped adulterated eggs.¹⁶ The Eighth Circuit held the sentences did not violate Due Process even though there was no intent element of their misdemeanor crimes. As the court explained: "[t]he elimination of a mens rea requirement does not violate the Due Process Clause for a public welfare offense where the penalty is 'relatively small,' the conviction does not gravely damage the defendant's reputation, and congressional intent supports the imposition of the penalty."¹⁷

Moreover, the defendants were not convicted for the wrongs of their subordinates; they were guilty for allowing FDCA violations when they knew or should have known of the unsanitary conditions that directly led to the violations. ¹⁸ Though the DeCosters' plea agreements claimed they did not know the eggs were contaminated, they admitted they were in positions of sufficient authority to detect, prevent, and correct the sale of contaminated eggs had they known about the contamination. ¹⁹ Under the FDCA, this was sufficient to

¹³ *Quality Egg*, 99 F. Supp. 3d at 923 ("Austin 'Jack' DeCoster owned and controlled the activities of Quality Egg. Peter DeCoster, Austin DeCoster's son, was the Chief Operating Officer of Quality Egg.").

¹⁴ See Id. at 937 (detailing two instances in which other corporate officers have been prosecuted as "reasonable corporate officers" under 21 U.S.C. § 331(a)).

¹⁵ DeCoster, 828 F.3d at 631.

¹⁶ Id. at 642.

¹⁷ Id. at 633.

¹⁸ *Id.* ("Under the FDCA... a Corporate officer is held accountable not for the acts or omissions of others, but rater for his own failure to prevent or remedy 'the condition which gave rise to the charges against him." (quoting United States v. Park, 421 U.S. 658, 675 (1975))).

¹⁹ *Id.* at 631.

make them guilty of misdemeanor crimes as responsible corporate officers.²⁰

IV. The questions we should be asking to prevent criminal FDCA violations

Given these types of cases, corporate officers have reason to be concerned about the liability risks of running and owning a food business. Criminal strict liability for FDCA violations is a real possibility. However, while criminal liability for c-suite executives and quality control officers is an important concern, preventing death and severe illness from the shipment and sale of adulterated food is a much more important matter. The mental and physical harm incurred from a foodborne illness can be debilitating and impose a sentence much more severe than the three-month prison terms the DeCosters served.

Fortunately, the goals of avoiding criminal liability and preventing foodborne illness go hand in hand. I would suggest, however, instead of focusing on how food executives can avoid prosecution, food companies should ask the following question: How can we create a culture and environment that makes food safety a top priority and encourages employees to express food safety concerns and follow established food safety protocol?

V. What practices have led to outbreaks resulting in criminal liability?

We can examine a handful of cases involving criminal food safety violations in pursuit of creating a better food safety culture. One is the case of Quality Egg LLC, mentioned above. Quality Egg's massive egg laying system housed upwards of 7 million chickens which produced 5.5 million eggs a day. ²¹ Large facilities containing millions of live animals provide excellent conditions for the introduction and spread of illness. ²² Preventing disease calls for extreme care.

-

²⁰ *Id.* at 632

²¹ Egg Recall Hits 550M, One of Largest in History, CBS News (Aug. 21, 2010, 8:22 AM), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/egg-recall-hits-550m-one-of-largest-in-history/.

²² Fiona Harvey et. al, *Rise of Mega Farms: How the US Model of Intensive Farming is Invading the World*, THE GUARDIAN (July 18, 2017, 11:06 AM), https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jul/18/rise-of-mega-farms-how-the-us-model-of-intensive-farming-is-invading-the-world.

Quality Egg engaged in the opposite. The company allowed and created conditions that fostered the growth and spread of disease by: (1) failing to keep live and dead rodents, frogs, and flying insects out of their facilities; (2) failing to remove manure from the egg laying facilities such that it filled entire rooms and burst through facility doors; (3) failing to clean and sanitize equipment; and (4) failing to comply with written food safety plans.²³ As a result, the *Salmonella* contamination spread throughout the company's entire facilities and pushed the company's *Salmonella* presence rate nearly 40 times higher than the national rate.²⁴ Following the criminal investigation, the government discovered Quality Egg had also covered up its food safety problems, thereby prolonging and intensifying the outbreak.²⁵ Quality Egg had falsified food safety records, lied to its customer's auditors about food safety measures, falsified packing dates on pallets of eggs, and bribed USDA officials so it could sell inferior eggs.²⁶

Another notorious case involves Peanut Corporation of America (PCA). Stewart Parnell, company president, and Michael Parnell, corporate officer, of PCA stood trial in 2014 for multiple federal crimes stemming from shipping adulterated peanut butter and peanut paste into interstate commerce.²⁷ Shipping peanut products knowingly tainted with *Salmonella typhimurium* earned them felony convictions, and two decades each in prison.²⁸ At least 714 people were sickened by the *Salmonella*; at least nine people lost their lives fighting salmonellosis infections caused by the negligent and intentional conduct of the Parnells and PCA.²⁹

What went wrong? Because they are grown on the ground, peanuts are generally more susceptible to encountering pathogenic bacteria than certain other foods. ³⁰ As such, peanut producers should

²⁷ Moni Basu, *Unprecedented Verdict: Peanut Executive Guilty in Deadly Salmonella Outbreak*, CNN (Sept. 19, 2014, 11:31 PM), https://www.cnn.com/2014/09/19/us/peanut-butter-salmonella-trial/index.html.

²³ See DeCoster, 828 F.3d at 630-631; United States v. Quality Egg, LLC., 99 F. Supp. 3d 920, 931 (N.D. Iowa 2015).

²⁴ DeCoster, 828 F.3d at 630.

²⁵ *Quality Egg*, 99 F. Supp. 3d at 927-31.

 $^{^{26}}$ \tilde{Id} .

²⁸ Moni Basu, *28 Years for Salmonella: Peanut Exec Gets Groundbreaking Sentence*, CNN, (Sept. 22, 2015, 12:21 PM), https://www.cnn.com/2015/09/21/us/salmonella-peanut-exec-sentenced/index.html.

²⁹ Multistate Outbreak of Salmonella Typhimurium Infections Linked to Peanut Butter, 2008-2009 (FINAL UPDATE), CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL (May 11, 2009), https://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/2009/peanut-butter-2008-2009.html.

³⁰ See How Peanuts Grow, NAT'L PEANUT BOARD, http://www.nationalpeanutboard

be acutely aware of the higher potential for contamination and strive to eliminate the risk of contaminated peanuts entering commerce, something PCA ignored. Further, since PCA was a large peanut producer, their products were essentially everywhere. They also supplied large amounts of product to many vulnerable populations, including products used in school lunches, children's snack products, nursing homes, and hospitals.³¹ PCA's process also mixed together many peanuts in its facility, so contamination on one peanut could easily be spread to other peanuts, especially if equipment was not sanitized after each lot of product produced (which, in PCA's case, it was not).

These facts — which are not in themselves FDCA violations — combined together allowed the following potentially dangerous food safety conditions: (1) initial contamination of the peanuts was possible before harvest because of the peanuts' contact with soil, water and rodents;³² (2) cross-contamination in the facility was almost assured because the peanuts were mixed together and blended into pastes and butter;³³ and (3) because much of the product was sold to entities making product for schools, the sick, and the elderly,³⁴ there was a greater possibility for more severe illnesses. Like the DeCosters, however, the Parnells ignored these heightened risks and did the exact opposite of what they should have done; they created conditions that led to a widespread outbreak of foodborne illness.

Beyond these conditions, the Parnells' negligence also included: (1) failing to fix leaky roofs that allowed potentially contaminated water to enter production facilities;³⁵ (2) failing to

[.]org/peanut-info/how-peanuts-grow.htm ("Unlike most plants, the peanut plant flowers above the ground, but fruits below ground.") (last visited Sept. 19, 2018); see also K. Annabelle Smith, Why Peanut Butter is the Perfect Home for Salmonella, SMITHSONIAN, https://www.smithsonianmag.com/arts-culture/why-peanut-butter-is-the-perfect-home-for-salmonella-149834812/ (explaining that because peanuts grow on the ground, they "can be contaminated from a variety of sources: manure, water, wild animals—even the soil.").

³¹ Elizabeth Weise, *Peanut Butter Probe Expands; Kellogg Recalls Products*, ABC NEWS, https://abcnews.go.com/Business/story?id=6668758&page=1 (last visited Oct. 3, 2018).

³² Smith, *supra* note 30.

³³ See Christine Lagorio, FDA Pumps Up Peanut Investigation, CBS News (Jan. 21, 2009 6:03 PM), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/fda-pumps-up-peanut-investigation/

³⁴ Weise, *supra* note 31.

³⁵ Paul Leighton, Mass Salmonella Poisoning by the Peanut Corporation of America: State-Corporate Crime Involving Food Safety, 24 CRITICAL CRIMINOLOGY

validate roasting conditions to properly conduct the bacteria kill step;³⁶ (3) failing to ensure adequate pest control, allowing for rodents and other pests to enter the facility and spread disease;³⁷ (4) failing to use proper cleaning devices and failing to sanitize equipment;³⁸ and (5) leaving product uncovered in facilities, among other regulatory misconduct.³⁹

PCA and the Parnells also engaged in a cover-up conspiracy that prolonged the outbreak and prevented customers and the government from taking action to halt its spread. 40 The cover-up included: (1) instructing company employees to ship product before the Salmonella test results were received by the company;⁴¹ (2) knowingly shipping Salmonella tainted peanut product to customers; 42 (3) shipping numerous lots of peanut product with falsified certificates of analysis so customers believed they were receiving product that met their microbial specifications when, in fact, they were not;⁴³ (4) failing to inform customers of positive test results received after the product had shipped; 44 (5) shipping product without conducting any microbial testing at all, yet representing that testing had been completed; 45 (6) re-testing a product that had tested positive for Salmonella until that product tested negative, then shipping the product with only the negative test report; 46 and (7) continuing to produce product in a plant that PCA knew had produced contaminated product every year dating back to 2003.⁴⁷ Given this background, it is easy to see how the Parnells earned their prison sentences.

Another cautionary tale involves Jensen Farms. The Jensen Brothers, owners and operators of Jensen Farms, set the record for

^{75, 79 (}July 9, 2015), http://www.paulsjusticepage.com/library/PeanutCorp-MassSalmonellaPoisoning.pdf.

³⁶ *Id.* at 80.

³⁷ *Id*.

³⁸ U.S. DEP'T OF HEALTH AND HUM. SERV., INSPECTIONAL OBSERVATION 2 (2009), https://www.marlerblog.com/uploads/file/Blakely%20GA%20Form%20483.pdf.

³⁹ *Id.* at 3.

⁴⁰ See Basu, supra note 27.

⁴¹ Gardiner Harris, *Peanut Products Sent Out Before Tests*, N.Y. TIMES (Feb. 11, 2009), https://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/12/health/policy/12peanut.html.

⁴² United States v. Parnell, 723 F. App'x 745, 747 (11th Cir. 2018).

⁴³ *Id*.

⁴⁴ *Id*.

⁴⁵ *Id*.

⁴⁶ Id

⁴⁷Feds: Peanut plant linked to deadly outbreak faked salmonella results, CBS NEWS (Aug. 1, 2014), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/feds-peanut-plant-linked-to-deadly-outbreak-faked-salmonella-results/.

the deadliest foodborne illness outbreak in the U.S. since the early 1900s. 48 Not an easy feat. All told 33 people died and approximately 150 were sickened from eating cantaloupe tainted with *Listeria monocytogenes* produced and sold by the Jensens in late 2011. 49 *Listeria* is one of the most virulent foodborne pathogens and is particularly dangerous for the immune-compromised and developing fetuses. 50 According to the CDC, the fatality rate for people who develop listeriosis as a result of infection with *Listeria* is 21%. 51

What caused this cantaloupe outbreak? *Listeria* bacteria is found in soil, water, and some animals.⁵² Cantaloupes are more susceptible to *Listeria* contamination than fruits growing off the ground because they grow on the ground and have significant contact with soil and water.⁵³ *Listeria* can also live in processing plants, as a resident bacteria.⁵⁴ The Jensens failed to take this heightened risk into account by not properly preparing their packing and storage facilities to address potential contamination. The primary culprit in spreading the *Listeria* bacteria was one piece of equipment — a used potato washing machine bought immediately before the outbreak.⁵⁵ It was not thoroughly cleaned and thus harbored the *Listeria* bacteria.⁵⁶ Further, the manner in which the cantaloupes were cooled, stored, and transported after harvest may have contributed to the

⁴⁸ Dan Flynn, *The 10 Deadliest Outbreaks in U.S. History — Revisited*, FOOD SAFETY News (Apr. 4, 2012), https://www.foodsafetynews.com/2012/04/the-ten-deadliest-outbreaks-in-history-revisited/.

⁴⁹ Multistate Outbreak of Listeriosis Linked to Whole Cantaloupes from Jensen Farms, Colorado (FINAL UPDATE), CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (Aug. 27, 2012, 10:30AM), https://www.cdc.gov/listeria/outbreaks/cantaloupes-jen sen-farms/index.html.

⁵⁰ See generally Listeria (Listeriosis), CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/listeria/ (providing information on Listeria and how the illness it causes, listeriosis, affects the United States' population) (last updated June 29, 2017).

 ⁵¹Samson P. Baba, DDS, et al., Vital Signs: Listeria Illnesses, Deaths, and Outbreaks — United States, 2009–2011, 62 Ctr. for Disease Control Morbidity and Mortality Wkly. Rep. 432, 448–49 (2013), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/pdf/wk/mm6222.pdf.
⁵² U.S. DEP'T. OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVS., *Listeria*, FOODSAFETY.GOV, https://www.foodsafety.gov/poisoning/causes/bacteriaviruses/listeria/index.html (last visited Sept. 19, 2018) [hereinafter *Listeria*—DHHS].

⁵³ PRODUCE INDUS. FOOD SAFETY INITIATIVE, COMMODITY SPECIFIC FOOD SAFETY GUIDELINES FOR THE MELON SUPPLY CHAIN 4 (2005), https://www.fda.gov/downloads/food/guidanceregulation/ucm168625.pdf.

⁵⁴ *Listeria*—DHHS, *supra* note 52.

⁵⁵ Eric And Ryan Jensen Plead Guilty To All Counts Of Introducing Tainted Cantaloupe Into Interstate Commerce, U.S. DEP'T. OF JUSTICE (Oct. 22, 2013), https://www.justice.gov/usao-co/pr/eric-and-ryan-jensen-plead-guilty-all-counts-in troducing-tainted-cantaloupe-interstate.

⁵⁶ Id.

Listeria growth.⁵⁷ The Jensens were convicted of the same crime as the DeCosters, but for clearly less egregious conduct.⁵⁸ The Jensens were ordered to pay restitution, perform community service, were sentenced to five years' probation and six months home detention.⁵⁹

VI. The lessons

What are the lessons corporate officers can learn from these cases? The primary point, according to the foremost expert in food safety litigation, Bill Marler, is: "there was always an opportunity to fix the problem before it blew up." This is true in all of the outbreaks explored in this article and likely true of every other major foodborne illness outbreak in the United States. The lesson should be to have a food safety system in place for finding and maximizing those opportunities.

On a more microscopic level, the primary lessons from these criminal cases are fairly obvious:

- Don't engage in fraudulent conduct (e.g., falsifying testing reports or changing production date stamps) and don't tacitly encourages others to do so.
- Don't knowingly ship or sell contaminated product.
- Don't bribe or otherwise attempt to manipulate regulators.
- Don't create conditions that foster spread of disease by, for example, storing product in open containers or allowing rodents and other vermin easy access to your facility.
- Create, and then follow, a FSMA-compliant food safety plan.
- Immediately fix a food safety violation when you uncover it.

-

⁵⁷ Id

⁵⁸ Compare Plea Agreement for Eric Jensen, United States. v. Jensen, No. 13-mj-01138 (D. Colo. Oct. 22, 2013) (finding Eric and Ryan Jensen knowingly distributed adulterated cantelope in interstate commerce), with United States v. DeCoster, 828 F.3d 626, 631 (8th Cir. 2016) (showing Mr. Decoster plead guilty to: (1) bribing a USDA inspector, (2) intentionally introducing misbranded eggs into interstate commerce, and (3) introducing adulterated eggs into commerce).

⁵⁹ Mary Beth Marklein, *Cantelope farmers get no prison time in disease outbreak*, USA TODAY (Jan. 28, 2014), https://usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/01/28/se ntencing-of-colorado-cantaloupe-farmers/4958671/.

⁶⁰ Bill Marler, Managing Partner, Marler Clark, Lecture in Food Safety Litigation Course at the Univ. of Ark. Sch. of Law (Spring 2017).

However, these measures are no-brainers and things your company is hopefully already doing. So what else can we discern from these cases about foodborne illness prevention that is not immediately obvious and may help create a more meaningful food safety program?

Here are some ideas:

1. Create a food safety first culture. A food safety first culture can make all the difference in preventing or lessening the severity of an outbreak. Food safety was not part of PCA's company culture. Employees were routinely instructed to ship contaminated product and to "just ship" product without receiving test results because the Parnells did not want to lose a customer. 61 The Parnells maintained a company-wide culture of indifference and indignation to food safety measures. 62 In contrast to the Parnells, food companies should ensure the company culture has a strong, primary focus on food safety which includes ensuring all employees feel comfortable reporting potential food safety violations, no matter how trivial they may appear. Companies should consider incentives and rewards for employees who identify and fix food safety errors. Moreover, company policy should instruct that each employee is responsible for, and must take ownership of, the safety of all food products under his or her control. Management should likewise take responsibility for, and ownership of, food safety products under control of his or her subordinates. Food safety should be a source of company and employee pride.

2. Do not ignore your own internal food safety research.

The 1993 Jack-in-the-Box *E-coli* outbreak could have been prevented if the company had simply followed the advice and research of its own employees.⁶³ In that case, internal studies showed that increasing cooking time by a couple of minutes would have reduced the *E-coli* colonies in burgers sufficient to ensure they could be safely consumed.⁶⁴ Jack-in-the-Box management ignored one employee's suggestion to increase cook time and, instead, reminded the employee of the obligation to follow the existing company

64 Id.

Answering Brief of the United States at 18, United States v. Parnell, 723 F. Appx.
745 (2018) (No. 15-14400), 2017 WL 780905 at 18.
Id. at 13.

⁶³ Elaine Porterfield & Adam Berliant, *Jack in the Box Ignored Safety Rules*, NEWS TRIBUNE (Takoma, WA) (June 16, 1995), https://about-ecoli.com/ecolioutbreaks/news/jack-in-the-box-ignored-safety-rules.

cooking-time policies.⁶⁵ Had they taken up the suggestion instead, the outbreak could have been prevented.

3. Have measurable and meaningful pathogen-reduction goals. In ready-to-eat foods, the goal for positive pathogen testing should, of course, be zero. Likewise, for per-se adulterants (*e.g.*, *E-coli* 0157:H7), zero tolerance is the measure. However, where the USDA or FDA has not declared a pathogen a per se adulterant, companies should set strict and challenging microbial level goals. For example, Wal-Mart has undertaken significant efforts to reduce the presence of *Salmonella* in its raw chicken by placing strict pathogen requirements on its chicken parts suppliers. Wal-Mart has also implemented a testing regime for the raw chicken it purchases. As a result, the company has had a significant decrease in *Salmonella* presence in its raw chicken. However, where the use of the same parts and the same property of the same property of the same pathogen requirements on the same parts suppliers. However, where the use of the use of the same pathogen a per se adulterant to the same pathogen a per se adulterant, companies should set strict and challenging microbial level goals. For example, wall-mart has undertaken significant efforts to reduce the presence of *Salmonella* in its raw chicken it purchases.

4. Know where your skeletons are. That is, understand the risks most likely associated with your product and create — then follow — an individual risk mitigation plan for those specific risks. There are some food products that commonly carry pathogens; poultry is known to carry *Salmonella* bacteria, ⁶⁹ beef is known to carry *E-coli* bacteria, ⁷⁰ and ready-to-eat deli meat is known to carry *Listeria* bacteria. ⁷¹ Companies selling these products, therefore, should test for these pathogens and create a pathogen-reduction and control program specific to those risks as a part of FSMA compliance. For example, given the 2017 widespread outbreak of *E*-

⁶⁵ See id. (noting the company's answer to an employee's concern about undercooked burgers, which stated that "if patties are cooked longer, they become tough.").

⁶⁶ See Texas Food Indus. Ass'n v. Espy, 870 F. Supp. 143, 149 (W.D. Tex. 1994) (affirming declaration of e-coli of a per se adulterant in raw ground beef under the Federal Meat Inspection Act).

⁶⁷ See Walmart, Food Safety Requirement for Food and Beverage Suppliers 12–13 (2017), https://cdn.corporate.walmart.com/3d/b3/f30fc5f44fc58ea06cec8410 2c26/supplier-food-safety-requirements-2017-v2.pdf (outlining food safety procedures for poultry suppliers).

⁶⁸ Coral Beach, *Wal-Mart's chicken safety program shows significant results*, FOOD SAFETY NEWS (Aug. 12, 2016), https://www.foodsafetynews.com/2016/08/130453/. ⁶⁹ *Chicken and food poisoning*, CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/features/salmonellachicken/index.html (noting that "Chicken can be a nutritious choice, but raw chicken is often contaminated with *Campylobacter* bacteria and sometimes with *Salmonella* and *Clostridium perfringens* bacteria") (last updated Sept. 20, 2018).

⁷⁰ U.S. DEP'T. OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVS, *E-coli*, FOODSAFETY.GOV, https://www.foodsafety.gov/poisoning/causes/bacteriaviruses/ecoli/index.html (last visited Oct. 2, 2018).

⁷¹ Listeria, supra note 51.

coli illness from romaine lettuce grown near Yuma, AZ, food companies planning to source produce from that region should take caution to protect against contamination. The outbreak was traced to an irrigation ditch downstream from a concentrated cattle feeding operation and upstream from the romaine fields; the source of the *E-coli*, therefore, may still be lingering upstream from the produce fields. ⁷²

5. Invest in traceability measures and consider blockchain technology. Food giants like Wal-Mart view blockchain technology as the answer to stopping or slowing down food-related pathogen outbreaks.⁷³ Regulations require a one-forward, one-back traceability system, but as we saw in the recent *E-coli* outbreak, this approach may not be sufficient to initiate a product recall or swiftly trace the source of the pathogen. It took months for the CDC and FDA to trace the tainted romaine lettuce back to a grower. 74 In the meantime, grocery stores were pulling all romaine products off their shelves and consumers were avoiding consumption of any and all romaine lettuce.⁷⁵ The outbreak could have ended sooner and companies could have wasted fewer resources had the supply chain been better documented through blockchain or other technology. Blockchain technology can assist with more than traceability, it can also help companies identify any weakness in their supply chain since it can be used to automatically track temperatures, shipment dates, delivery dates, currency of safety certificates, and other information critical to maintaining a safe and secure supply chain.⁷⁶ As part of your traceability program, conduct mock recalls and audits to ensure your traceability system will function if necessary.

⁷² U.S. DEP'T. OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVS, *FDA Investigating Multistate Outbreak of E. coli O157:H7 Infections Linked to Romaine Lettuce from Yuma Growing Region*, U.S. FOOD AND DRUG ADMIN (Aug. 6, 2018), https://www.fda.gov/food/recallsoutbreaksemergencies/outbreaks/ucm604254.htm.

⁷³ Camila Russo, *Walmart Is Getting Suppliers to Put Food on the Blockchain*, BLOOMBERG (Apr. 23, 2018, 2:18 PM), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-23/walmart-is-getting-suppliers-to-put-food-on-blockchain-to-track.

⁷⁴ Julia Jacobs, *Officials Identify a Source in the Roamine Lettuce E. Coli Outbreak*, N.Y. TIMES (July 1, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/01/us/romaine-lettuce-e-coli-nyt.html.

⁷⁵ Jesse Hirsch, *Stores Pulling Romaine Lettuce Off Shelves Amid E. Coli Outbreak*, Consumer Reports (Apr. 18, 2018), https://www.consumerreports.org/e-coli/store s-pulling-romaine-lettuce-off-shelves-amid-e-coli-outbreak/.

⁷⁶ Bernard Marr, *How Blockchain Will Transform The Supply Chain And Logistics Industry*, FORBES (Mar. 23, 2018, 12:28 AM), https://www.forbes.com/sites/bernard marr/2018/03/23/how-blockchain-will-transform-the-supply-chain-and-logistics-in dustry/#6de4d315fecd.

- **6.** Take immediate action to notify customers of a recall. In other words, don't wait until the close of markets on a Friday afternoon to notify your retailers of a recall. This common practice is a dead giveaway you are putting profits ahead of food safety and may ruin your relationships with business partners.
- 7. Overtrain employees on food safety and do it in their native language. Research shows people only retain 20% of what they hear. 77 Repetition can significantly increase this number, so employees must be trained and trained again (critically, in their native language) on proper food safety measures.

VII. Conclusions

In sum, following a food safety plan is essential to achieve food safety goals, prevent widespread and lingering outbreaks, ensure regulatory compliance, and avoid incarceration. Going one step further and engaging employees, creating a healthy food safety culture, and installing numerous check points can create brand loyalty, customer loyalty, and hopefully prevent any illness from occurring at all. Simply put, if food companies put food safety first, the results will follow.

⁷⁷ Will Thalheimer, *Debunk This: People Remember 10 Percent of What They Read*, ASS'N FOR TALENT DEV. (Mar. 12, 2015), https://www.td.org/insights/debunk-thispeople-remember-10-percent-of-what-they-read.